
 
The Search Process Explained 

How did the search committee go about selecting a minister to bring to the 
congregation? And why is there just one candidate? 

Although the rules and calendar for ministerial search are designed by the Unitarian 
Universalist Association (UUA) Transitions Office, there is a great deal of work a 
congregation and its search committee must do. The process can be broken down into 
3 major parts – preparation, candidate selection, and decision.  

  

Preparation 

First Unitarian’s congregational preparation began with selection of a search committee 
(SC) in spring 2018. (The SC is a committee of the Board of Trustees.) Congregants 
were asked to name people whom they would trust to perform the search. From this list, 
the board selected seven members for the SC, balancing age, experience, gender, and 
length of membership. 

Following a start-up retreat in April with a coach/advisor from the UUA, in July the SC 
began collecting information via a congregational survey. Answers to the survey 
questions informed the discussion in a series of cottage meetings in August and 
September. 

In October, once the cottage meetings were complete, one of our SC members, Cindy 
Cohen, decided to resign from the committee to pursue other volunteer activities that 



were calling to her.  The board selected a new member, Julie Brewer, who quickly came 
up to speed and participated fully in the rest of the SC processes. 

We used the congregation’s input to begin defining the criteria we would use for 
selection. And data from the surveys and cottage meetings helped us prepare a 
Congregational Record (detailed answers to a comprehensive set of questions posed 
by the UUA Transitions Office) and a Search Packet (essentially our marketing 
material). These were made available electronically to ministers interested in new 
positions.  

Our criteria, derived from surveys and meetings with members, included well-delivered, 
engaging sermons; the ability to collaborate with and engage staff and lay leaders; 
demonstrated support for social justice and experience with pastoral care; and the 
ability to encourage growth and development across our membership spectrum. In 
December, we posted our materials to a protected UUA website. Our packet and profile 
were released in early January to ministers who desired a new position. (They are 
known as ministers “in search.”) 

Within the same November–December time frame, ministers in search prepared their 
own Ministerial Record (again, answering a comprehensive series of questions from the 
Transitions Office), which included their own marketing materials—usually a website of 
sermons, writings, photos, etc. 

  

Candidate Selection 

In early January, ministers in search were able to view our Record and Packet. 
Fourteen ministers from across the country indicated interest in First Unitarian. The SC 
began its candidate selection by reviewing the Ministerial Records and websites of 
those ministers. We discussed our reviews at length and selected nine of the 14 
ministers for video interviews, which were conducted via Zoom throughout January. 

We used these “live” interviews to validate our impressions and delve deeper into our 
criteria. The criteria were placed on a rating scale and each SC member rated each 
candidate after the video interview.  At the same time, we followed up with references 
provided by the ministers. From the video interviews, our individual ratings, and the 
reference checks, we reached consensus on our list of four strong “pre-candidates” to 
invite for visits.  We agreed that any one of the four—each bringing different 
perspectives and gifts—might serve us well.  

In February, each pre-candidate spent a weekend with us. We shared meals and had 
social time, followed by in-depth interviews. Three of the candidates were accompanied 



by their spouses, who participated in social events. We provided pre-candidates with 
tours of our building and the local area. On Sunday, members of the SC anonymously 
visited neutral pulpits in our region and observed services led by our pre-candidates. 
We heard them preach, saw their interaction with children, and evaluated their manner 
in worship.  

  

Decision 

Following each pre-candidate weekend, SC members again rated the candidates on the 
established criteria.  Once all four pre-candidates had met with us, we entered into a 
period of discussion and discernment. 

We did another level of reference checking, developing independent sources. We then 
compared ratings and discussed our experiences with the pre-candidates in detail, 
working to achieve a consensus ranking based on our impressions and criteria. We 
were not surprised to find that, among all seven members of the SC, there was broad 
agreement about our top choices. Still, before proceeding with the process, we waited 
another week to think about and affirm our decision. 

The committee was pleased that these multiple interviews, reference checks and 
individual rankings and rating processes culminated in an enthusiastic and unanimous 
choice for our number one candidate. 
 
In late March, we provided our consensus ranking to the UUA Transitions Office. At the 
same time, ministers provided their own preferences for the congregations at which they 
had been pre-candidates. The Transitions Office reviewed this input and reported to the 
congregations and ministers how our preferences matched up. 

First Unitarian was the number one choice of our number one candidate. The SC 
decided to offer our position to [name of #8]. [The pronoun] accepted, and we followed 
up with a meeting between the minister with the board’s contract negotiating team. 
Once the contract was signed and a mandatory criminal background check completed, 
we announced our candidate to the congregation on April 14, pending a vote on May 5. 

  

Why just one? 

Of course, the final decision always rests with the congregation, which is asked to 
approve or disapprove the search committee’s candidate. It’s been asked, “Why does 



the congregation only get to vote on a single candidate? Can’t we choose from a 
group?” 

There are important reasons why it’s done this way. Here are some things to think 
about: 

● The SC has spent hours in interviews with each pre-candidate, both on video and in 
person. We participated in informal meetings with them, attended services led by them at 
neutral pulpits, read and listened to hours of writings and sermons, reached out to 
numerous references, and evaluated candidates against our needs and criteria. The 
congregation has entrusted discernment among the candidates to the SC because it 
would be impossible for the congregation as a whole to do such a deep and thorough 
assessment. 

● There are more churches in search than there are ministers searching and each 
candidate applies to multiple congregations. It is not possible or fair for any congregation 
to tie up three, four, or more candidates awaiting a vote. 

● If we brought three or four candidates to the congregation for a vote, one candidate 
might get a plurality of the vote, but it is unlikely that there would be any consensus in 
the congregation about the choice. Congregants who did not get their first choice might 
not be supportive. Even in a yes/no vote, candidates are unlikely to accept a call from 
fewer than 90-95 percent of the congregation. 

At the midpoint of the cycle, ministers designate congregations of interest and search 
committees select candidates. Your SC conducted nine video interviews to narrow the 
field to the four we invited for weekend meetings and neutral-pulpit services. From these 
pre-candidating weekends and reference checks we ranked our choices and selected a 
minister to bring for a vote. Other pre-candidates are released so they can seek 
positions at other congregations. This “match” with a single candidate increases 
fairness for congregations and ministers alike.  

Having put in hundreds of hours over many months, your search committee believes 
that the choice we bring to the congregation is the one the congregation would choose 
had every member have done all of the interviewing and investigation that the 
committee has done.  

  


